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Ponderosa Chapter held elections at the October 2016 Membership meeting.  Following are the 
slate of officers for 2017: 

Dean Giles, President 
Ken Carmichael, State Director 

Patti Sander, Secretary 
Joyce Johnson, Treasurer 

 
Thank you to our nominating committee, Doug and Teresa Bailey; and special thanks to those 
members willing to step up and serve in leadership positions. Our Chapter is only a good as the 
dedicated members willing to invest their time and efforts.  Your willingness and dedication is 
greatly appreciated.  2017 is going to be a great year!  Hope all of you can attend the upcoming 
Planning Meeting on November 5.  Some of the things to be discussed are educational programs 
and seminars, fundraising, membership, chapter rides and work parties, and much more!   Bring 
a pen and paper and be prepared to share your thoughts.  We want to hit the ground running in 
2017!   

CALENDAR 

November 1 

Membership Meeting 

Airway Heights 

INB Bank 

6:30 pm 
 

November 5 

2017 Planning Meeting 

Carmichael’s 

10804 W Seven Mile Rd 

Bring a Lunch 

9:30 a.m. 



 
 
 

By Ken Carmichael 

 

All members have been receiving emails about the upcoming PBCH Planning Meeting.   
 

It will be held Saturday, November 5 at 9:30 AM at my house located at 10804 W Seven Mile Rd, 
Spokane.   This is 2 ½ miles west of the Spokane River, or ½ mile west of Pine Bluff Rd.  Call if you need 
directions.  My telephone 466-2225.  Pack a sack lunch. 

 

The chapter is approaching its one year anniversary.  We have made great progress in that time.  It is fun to 
compile a list of our accomplishments and know that we are well on our way to being a great BCHW chapter.   
 

It is interesting to look back but it is also necessary to take a hard look forward.  If we are to travel a 
meaningful and successful course then we must have a plan.  For this reason we have set aside a day to work 
on just that, unencumbered by other chapter business.   
 

PBCH was formed on the Principle that we will maintain a viable non-profit organization where all chapter 
members participate and contribute in one or more of the following: work parties, education, advocacy 
and/or supporting activities.   This is quite simple, we want everyone to have skin in the game and feel a real 
part of the chapter.   To operate the chapter takes all types of talent, skill, time and commitment.  There is a 
place for everyone.   
 

Everyone’s input in needed and appreciated.  Please come join us for a fun day of deciding where we are 
going and how we will get there.   
 

 

 

 

Rendezvous is scheduled for March 17, 18, 19, 2017  in Ellensburg.  Word has 

come down from State that there is another event in Ellensburg that same 

weekend so it is recommended that you get your hotel reservations in early.   

 

Ponderosa will be reserving a table that seats 8.   Letôs have a good showing 

again this year!  If anyone would like to help decorate the table, let me know. I 

would welcome your input! 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

By Patti Sander 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

On October 2, Ken Carmichael, Dean Giles and Patti 

Sander had a beautiful ride at Rustler’s Gulch. The 

autumn colors were stunning.  This was only my second 

time at Rustler’s Gulch and  it has become one of my 

favorite places.  

Another horse group was conducting a poker ride and 

we came across some of those participants throughout 

the day. It made following the trail easy, as they had the 

poker course marked with blue and white checkered 

ribbons, so we just followed along.  The trail journeyed 

through trees and meadows and we crossed the Little 

Spokane River.  

There is still some nice riding weather to enjoy, I would 

highly recommend your exploring this beautiful area. 

 



 

 

By Ken Carmichael 

 

The following is a great email that I received from Jeff Chapman, BCHW Legislative Chair.  It is 

important enough that I am including it in our newsletter.   Advocacy for equestrians is a large 

part of the BCH mission.  Much of our success depends on this hard work.  Please read the 

following from Jeff. 

We have begun discussions in BCHW about the organization structures for 2017.   This will have 

an effect on our legislative process. 

First of all, we will not be using the services of our past lobbyists for 2017.    It is hard to justify 

the expense when our organization needs to focus on cost efficiencies.   There are other tasks 

that BCHW must undertake in 2017 tied to strategic and organizational planning/restructuring 

so not committing to lobbyist services will free up some funds. 

We will still have a full legislative agenda for 2017 so we need all the volunteer assistance we 

can get.    Much of this will be as in the past, tracking and commenting on bills.    We also need 

folks who will reach out to their legislators on issues (or attending Big Tent Coalition meetings 

and staffing booths).  None of this is new other than the need to have someone sign in and/or 

testify on bills in Olympia occasionally.   We do have some options for paying a lobbyist for this 

service when needed. 

Our legislative day will go on as usual.   We plan to have it again in 2017 in February in the Senate 

Rules room.   We are already focusing on our push for state trails funding and our distance trails. 

2017 will be the year for experimentation on what works and what doesn’t.   For example, we 

may invest in some digital media legislative service options and website plug ins.    

Depending upon the BCHW Board’s ultimate direction for the legislative tasks, we may choose 

to go back to a full lobbyist contract in future years.  For 2017, I’m hoping members will once 

again perform the critical legislative functions of communicating with our membership on 

legislative bills (that we will notify you of) and promoting legislative action.    This volunteer 

effort is what really has been such a big part of our legislative process in the past. 

 

 



By Ken Carmichael 

We just had the best Scavenger Hunt ever.  Of course, it was our first one so the bar was set 

pretty low.  For those of you that were not there I will tell you we had a great time.  The weather 

cooperated and everything ran smoothly. 

It being our first go at a Scavenger Hunt we did a lot of planning and it paid off.  Everyone went 

away happy.  We had dozens of winners in the raffles, door prizes, crazy hat contest and of 

course in the scavenger hunt.  In addition the chili was great.   

We have so many people to thank, including 42 sponsors which each received a handwritten 

thank you note.   The volunteers, some not even chapter members, pitched in where needed as 

we juggled schedules to meet unexpected demands.  And of course we could not have done it 

at all without the great support of the riders that came out and participated.  Everyone that 

completed a survey said they are coming back next year. 

Speaking of next year, it is the general consensus of those that participated that we will do it 

again in 2017.  This decision will be part of our planning process on November 5.  We have taken 

lots of notes so we believe we can do it even bigger and better on the second try. 

THANK YOU TO ALL THAT HELPED.  EVERYONE MADE A DIFFERENCE!!! 

By Ken Carmichael 

As you all probably know Back Country Horsemen of Washington has a store chock full of clothing and other 

items identified as BCHW.   

This store really serves two purposes.  First, it provides some financial income to BCHW which helps with our 

mission and keeps our membership dues low.  Second, and this is a big one, it helps us promote BCH to the 

public.  Wearing a BCH hat, coat or other items lets people know that BCH is out there.   

How do you go about purchasing something from the BCHW Store?  First you can look on line at www.BCHW.org 

to see what is available and the prices.   If you contact Lori Lennox, store manager, and let her know then I can 

pick the items up at the BCHW board meetings and save the freight cost.  Please let me know you are doing this 

and give me the money to pay for the items. 

Christmas is just around the corner and BCH items will make great Christmas presents.   

Our next BCHW board meeting is Saturday, December 3, 2016.  This gives you plenty of time to wrap the present 

and put it under the tree. 

 

http://www.bchw.org/


By Ken Carmichael 

I am on the board of the Riverside State Park Foundation and the Friends of Mt. Spokane.  I will cover some of 

the activities taking place.  If you have questions please contact me. 

RIVERSIDE STATE PARK: 

Since acquiring management responsibilities for the Troutman Property (280 acres inside the park) there has 

been a desire to develop a Trail Plan.  Now I learn that the park is interested in a Trail Plan for the entire park.  

In addition, there is talk about a new Classification and Management Plan (CAMP) for the entire park.  It is felt 

that since the last one was completed June 12, 1998 that there have been enough changes to the park that an 

update is needed.  BCH will want to provide input into both of these processes. 

This Wednesday, October 26, I will participate in a tour of the park by some state legislators, aids and Park 

Commissioner.  We will be talking about the future of the park.   

The Riverside State Park Foundation held a very successful fundraiser, Zombie Hike, on October 22.  These funds 

will go toward park improvements. 

Riverside State Park has a Volunteer Coordinator, partially funded by the Foundation, that supports a large 

volunteer force.  So far in 2016 there have been 11,520.7 hours of volunteer time in Riverside State Park.   

MT SPOKANE STATE PARK: 

The Nordic, cross country skiers, are promoting the development of a Mountain Education and Recreation 

Center in the park.  This is a very long range project that we have been discussing in the Friends meetings.  State 

Parks will head up the project but it will entail some input from the public, fundraising and volunteer work.  To 

start with there will be a subcommittee formed in the Friends group to manage public input and funds.   The 

plans include a year around building and equestrian camping facilities.  We want to be part of this planning 

process.  Anyone interested in serving on this committee should contact me soon. 

Because the park road was under construction most of the summer we have missed out on some good riding in 

the park.  The road looks good now and we should have some good rides next year.   

Plans are still in the works to drill a well and camping facilities at the CCC cabin.  We want to develop equestrian 

watering and hitch rails at the site.  

On October 12 I took a very interesting 7 hour tour of the park.  I have been on several such tours but never one 

that provided all the significant historical aspects of the park.  Cris Currie is writing a book about the park and is 

a wealth of knowledge.   

 

 

 

 

 



 

For working cowboys and cowgirls, cowboy hats provide shade and protection from the elements. But they are also an 

American Icon, valued for their style. Matthew Range, head of marketing for Hatco, the company that owns Resistol and 

Stetson hats, provides some advise on hats. 

Felt of Straw? 

One of the first questions a hat buyer needs to answer is felt or straw.  In hot weather, straw hats are lighter and more 

airy, although they don’t survive getting stepped on as well as felt hats. Straw cowboy hats are also cheaper, priced from 

about $20-$100. Straw is a bit of a misnomer. Most straw cowboy hats are made of shanting, a high performance paper 

than is rolled into a yarn by hand in China. 

Cost 

Think about what you want to spend. As with most things, as the quality goes up, so does the rice. With felt hats, wool 

felt hats are at the cheaper end of the spectrum, selling for about $60. Wool-fur blends are the next step, with fur blends 

making up the top end of the felt hat market. Range says Hatco offers a 1,000 X Stetson made of a beaver-chinchilla blend 

that sells for $5,000. You can get a nice rabbit-beaver blend for about $180 he says. 

Color 

The next thing to decide is the color. Try on a variety of colors. Some colors look better on some people than others. Black 

is the most popular color, followed by silver belly, palomino, mist grey and silver grey.  

Fit 

The best way to get the right fit is to try on different sizes. If you can’t try on different sized hats, you can measure your 

heat with a measuring tape. You measure about an inch above the eyebrow and go round the biggest part of the head. 

Then divide the measurement by pi (.314) . Most men are 7 to 7 3/8 and most women fall into the 6 ¾ to 7 1/8 size. 

Head shape also figures into hat fitting, which is another reason to try on the hat first. Most heads are oval but how oval 

varies; and then some are not oval.  

Hat bands, Accessories 

Hat bands make the hat your own. Hats usually come with a band but, beads, horsehair, silver and leather are all used in 

hat bands.  

Style 

Brims and crowns are what distinguish Western hats from other hats. Most Western hats have 4 inch brims, 4.25 inches 

if the brim has a bound edge. Design is trending to a wider brim with the biggest around 5 inches. 

The most popular crown is a 4 5/8th inch. Open crowns are coming back into style. With an open or non-shaped crown, 

you can crease it however you want.  

 

Reprinted from Newport Rodeo Association Official Program 2016 


